

Call Meeting to Order

TOWN OF SOUTHERN SHORES

PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING

5375 N. Virginia Dare Trail, Southern Shores, NC 27949 Phone 252-261-2394 / Fax 252-255-0876 www.southernshores-nc.gov

PITTS CENTER

Monday, April 15, 2024 at 5:00 PM

MINUTES

| _ | can meeting to oraci |
|----|--|
| 2 | Pledge of Allegiance |
| 3 | |
| 4 | Present |
| 5 | Chairperson Ward (arrived at 5:26 pm) |
| 6 | Vice Chairperson Tony DiBernardo |
| 7 | Planning Board Member Lawler |
| 8 | Planning Board Member McClendon |
| 9 | Planning Board Member Collins |
| 10 | |
| 11 | Approval of Agenda |
| 12 | Motion made by Planning Board Member Lawler to approve the agenda as preser |
| 13 | Planning Board Member Collins. The motion passed unanimously. The motion pas |

nted, Seconded by sed unanimously (4-0).

14 15 Approval of Minutes – February 21, 2024

Motion made by Planning Board Member Lawler to approve the minutes as presented, Seconded by Planning Board Member Collins. The motion passed unanimously (4-0).

Public Comment

None

Old Business

21 22

16

17 18 19

20

23

24

25

ZTA-23-05, Zoning Text Amendment application submitted by the Town of Southern Shores to amend Town Code Sections 36-57, 36-202(d)(2), 36-203(d)(2), 36-204(d)(2), 36-205(d)(2), and 36-206(d)(2) to amend the Town's current lot width requirements by amending the definitions of building setback line and lot width and by establishing new measuring points for lot width

26 27 28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36 37

38

Planning Director Haskett reviewed the changes to ZTA-23-05 after the Board recommended denial of the version considered at the previous meeting. Staff is proposing to delete building set back line from the zoning ordinance, as well as the subdivision ordinance. The definition of Lot Width Line meaning aline established 25 feet from the front lot line or the point where the lot is 100 feet wide whichever distance is closer to the front lot line, will be added to both ordinances. The staff is also proposing to add the definition of yard in the subdivision ordinance, exactly how it is defined in the zoning ordinance. Amending the preliminary plat requirements in the subdivision ordinance where currently it requires showing the proposed minimum building setback line or lines on preliminary plats. Mr. Haskett also proposed, in the subdivision ordinance and in the definition for the zoning ordinance definitions staff has again deleted building set back line, amended lot width definition so that it now means the width of a lot at the required lot width line and staff has revised the lot width definition so that it means a line

established 25 feet from the front lot line or the point where the lot is 100 feet wide, whichever distance is closer to the front lot line. In sections 36- 202, 204, 203, 205, and 206 which is all the Residential District regulations, and the Government and Institutional District regulations are all identical with what's being proposed. The minimum lot width for lots created after June 6, 2023, for RS-1 is 100 feet wide measured at the lot width line.

Planning Director Haskett reviewed examples with the Board. There was some confusion as to building setback line and how it's used for determining lot width, as well as the actual setbacks for a structure, staff has proposed to do away with building setback line because we've always had yard and that's what we use for the actual setbacks. He reiterated that the 100 feet wide measured at the lot width line is only applying to lots created after June 2023, this would be when there is a recombination or a subdivision. Staff is trying to make sure that it is simple, and it is not ambiguous.

Planning Board Member McClendon questioned that in multi-family the minimum lot width could be 75 feet measured at the lot width line, but our lot width line definition references a 100 ft. requirement. The lot width line definition should be redefined basically depending on the district.

Planning Director Haskett proposed rewording the definition to include, where the lot width is 50 feet, 75 feet, or 100 feet wide whichever is applicable in the district it is located.

Vice Chairperson DiBernardo asked if there were many 75 feet wide lots. Planning Director Haskett stated the RS8 district, Mallard Cove which is RS10, Pelican Watch and the Government and Institutional district. He added that we would still need to add Mr. McClendon suggestion in reference to the other lot sizes in the definition, which is easy to do.

Hearing no further discussion, **Motion** made to approve ZTA-23-05 with the correction discussed adding where the lot width is 50 feet, 75 feet, or 100 feet wide whichever is applicable in the district it is located, Seconded by Planning Board Member Collins. The motion passed unanimously (4-0).

New Business

 The Town Planning Board began discussing potential commercial design standards to add to the Town Zoning Ordinance at the November 21, 2022 Planning Board meeting. The discussion began with reviewing the commercial design standards that have been adopted by the Towns of Duck, Kill Devil Hills, and Nags Head. At the February 22, 2023 Planning Board meeting, the Board continued their discussion and provided feedback to Town Staff on potential commercial design standards to include in a Zoning Text Amendment (ZTA) application. Based on that feedback, Town Staff is proposing to amend Town Code Section 36-163(1)a. by amending the minimum parking space width requirement for all uses other than single-family residential homes, adding section 36-163(4)f. by adding a reduction of required parking spaces for planting trees in excess of a required buffer, amending Section 36-57 by restating the definition of substantial improvement, adding Section 36-179 to establish commercial design standards and adding Section 36-299(b)(2)c.20. to establish that commercial design elements must be shown on a site plan, if applicable.

The proposed commercial design standards would apply to all new construction and substantial improvements in the general commercial district for all uses other than one and two-family. dwellings. The proposed standards, and their sources, are as follows:

(1) Paint colors shall be of low reflectance, subtle, neutral and earth tone colors (Town of Duck); Southern Shores Planning Board-April 15, 2024 | pg. 2

128

131

132 133

134

135

be the proposed amendment on line 40 where it says commercial design elements pursuant to section 36-179 if applicable. He stated because line 35 site improvements that meet the requirements, there could actually be some cases where they don't have to meet the commercial design standards. Planning Board Member Collins stated the word "may" is used for submittal of a sketch plan, which would leave it as an option. Planning Director Haskett stated that is correct and staff's recommendation as the applicant has a lot of other requirements, they must submit for a site plan review. If this is adopted the applicant would already have to adhere to the commercial design standards.

136 137 138

Chairperson Ward questioned the number of days the Planning Board would be given to review. Southern Shores Planning Board-April 15, 2024 pg. 3 141

142

143

Planning Board Member McClendon asked if the town currently reviews sketch plans and site plans. 140 Planning Director Haskett stated the subdivision ordinance does have a provision for reviewing a sketch plan of a subdivision but there aren't any other sketch plan reviews in the zoning ordinance. The proposed sketch plan review will not be a full sight plan, it will just be what's required; it shall consist of a narrative and conceptual renderings that show the proposed buildings, building elevations,

144

145 landscaping, and parking areas.

146 147

148

149 150

151

152

153 154

155

156 157

158

159 160 161

162

163 164 165

166 167

168 169

170 171

172 173

174 175 176

177 178 179

180 181

182 183

184 185

186 187

Vice Chairperson DiBernardo reviewed a document Planning Board Member Zehner previously shared with the Board, explaining Floor Area Ratio. He stated that it is a good way to compare the density and

Planning Board Member McClendon clarified that the applicant may submit a sketch plan and if they do then the Planning Board shall review.

Chairperson Ward suggested replacing the "may" with "shall" and stretching out the Boards review time.

Vice Chairperson DiBernardo agreed with Chairperson Ward and recommended 14 days.

Planning Board Member Collins felt it would be beneficial to the person drawing up the plans to have this direction and know what is more likely to be approved by the town.

Planning Board Member McClendon inquired if the sketch plan would only come to the Planning Board or would it go to council with Planning Board comments. Planning Director Haskett stated it would only be reviewed by the Planning Board and the Planning Board would provide comments to the applicant.

Chairperson Ward reviewed the ZTA by each section and the Board made the following suggestions:

- Section 36-163 Off-street parking requirements-reduction of required parking for providing trees. The size of the tree needs to be provided. Consensus to replicate the commercial buffer requirements of 6-8 feet of maturity (native species mature shade tree), aesthetically placed in a non-buffer area.
 - o The developer is receiving 162 square feet they don't have to pave in lieu of putting a tree, this should be incentivized.
 - Remove reference to the buffer.
- Section 36-179 Commercial design standards.
 - Item #1 Paint colors- Consensus to remove low reflective wording, use low gloss.
 - Item #8 Architectural embellishments (8)- replace wording with architectural embellishments that add visual interest are encouraged and leave out all of the examples.
 - Architectural embellishments are considered signage and will contribute to the footage of signage.
 - item (9) roofs remove as it is not necessary, all roof types are allowed.
 - Item #7-agree as written. 0
 - 0 Item #6-agree as written.
 - Item #5-agree as written. 0
 - Item #4-agree as written. 0
 - Item #3-agree as written. 0
 - Item #2-agree as written.

volume of buildings between multiple sites, if not also set a standard through policy and regulation given the limited amount of commercial development. It would be fairly simple to calculate this for all commercial properties in town and perhaps that is a data point to evaluate when considering commercial design standards. What looks too dense with respect to our vision for the Town versus what seems to be the correct range or limit.

What Is Floor Area Ratio?

The floor area ratio is the proportion of a building's entire useable floor area to the total area of the site on which it is situated. A larger ratio would most likely suggest dense or urban development. The floor area ratio is used by local governments to create local zoning codes.

You can calculate the ratio by dividing the building's overall or gross floor area by the site's gross area.

Floor Area Ratio = Total Building Floor Area / Gross Lot Area

In summary, the floor area ratio is a measurement that assesses development intensity by determining the ratio of a structure's total floor area (or gross floor area) to the size of the patch of land on which it is constructed. In most cases, the floor area ratio is stated as a decimal number.

Understanding the Calculation

Since floor area ratio is a ratio, comprehending the term necessitates knowledge of the ratio's components.

The first component of floor area ratio is a measure of the buildable land area for the complete site, unit, or lot, in square feet. Furthermore, the section of a development site where construction can reasonably and legally take place is known as the buildable land area. Many encroachment factors, such as public streets and other public rights-of-way, streams or wetlands, and regulatory restrictions, might limit the buildable land area. Particular, local zoning ordinances and land use regulations define which regulatory consequences and other encroachments define the buildable land area.

Moving on, the second calculation is made by calculating the floor area of each story of the building, once again in square feet, and then summing the areas of every floor to get the gross, or total, floor area of the structure.

The floor area ratio is calculated by dividing the total floor area by the buildable land area.

The floor area ratio would provide a large degree of latitude in the ultimate shape of a building if there were no other development limits. Other laws, such as height limits, limit how floor area ratio can be allocated in many regions around the US and the rest of the world.

Chairperson Ward felt the Floor Area Ratio had some value but was unsure how to put it in the ordinance. He suggested Mr. Zehner, Planning Director Haslett and himself get together at a future time and research it further.

Chairperson Ward stated a concern with the Ginguite project was the volume and knew the Board would like to mitigate some of that but was unsure how to do that. Planning Board Member McClendon did not know if introducing *FAR* would do that.

Chairperson Ward asked Planning Director Haskett if he had any experience with FAR, Floor Area Ratio. Planning Director Haskett stated he did not but agreed with the suggestion of researching it more. He felt it was a good idea to include something that addresses the volume of development on a parcel.

All Planning Board members agreed by consensus to have Chairperson Ward and Planning Board Member Zehner meet with the Planning Director to research this topic further.

Chairperson Ward stated he would like to move forward with the commercial design standards and requested to have further discussions at the next meeting in hopes of having a reasonable ZTA that they can recommend to the council.

Planning Board Member McClendon stated the FAR publication states that the premiums are overly complicated for a small community and should not be duplicated blindly, furthermore the benefits of floor area ratio appear to occur only in high bulk zones where building height is not a major consideration. He stated he was unsure on how it would apply unless it was used as an incentive. He stated when referencing density, sometimes people lose sight of the fact that it might be better to have 25 or 30 apartments in one building that goes up five stories as long as the rest of the space is open space, as opposed to spreading them all out all over the ground.

Planning Director Haskett stated he will take the Board's feedback and revise the ordinance and bring it back for consideration.

Public Comment

Michael Florez-a local architect and the topic of commercial design standards is of particular interest to him.

Matt Florez- local resident and electrical contractor, visions about what an architectural facade can comprise of and how it can compel our community to look vibrant and holistic to what its origins are. Recommend item #8 should include coastal design, fear that not including language on roof tops could give too much flexibility.

Planning Board Member McClendon addressed the two speakers and stated the proposed project on Ginguite was just a massing of the buildings and you couldn't see through it at all, especially at the location. He would like to hear any ideas to address the issue from an architect and engineer and what they thought were appropriate commercial design standards.

The speakers did not have an immediate recommendation but would think about it.

Planning Board Member Comments

Planning Board Member McClendon stated the Coastal Social Studies Institute is having their open house this Saturday from 11 to 3.

Chairperson Ward would like the Board to still consider residential language on the tree ordinance as it applies to lot disturbance permits.

Announcements

Planning Director Haskett announced the next meeting will be May 20th with commercial design 287 standards on the agenda, as well as an agenda item requested from Mr. Zehner on affordable housing 288 and how it relates to the Planning Board. The modernization of town codes (some amendments) as 289 290 directed by the Council might be on the agenda as well. 291 292 Adjourn 293 Motion to adjourn by Vice Chairperson DiBernardo, Seconded by Planning Board Member Collins. The 294 time was 6:45 p.m. The motion passed unanimously (5-0). SPA L 295 ATTEST: Respectfully submitted, 296 297 298 Sheila Kane, Town Clerk 299 ard, Chairperson